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UNIVERSITY STANDARDS COMMITTEE
MINUTES

Thursday 12 April 2012
9.00-11.30 a.m. in A204
Present: 
Professor Anne Scott (Chair), Dr Dermot Brabazon, Ms Olivia Bree, Ms Jennifer Bruton, Ms Bernadette Dowling, Mr Billy Kelly, 
Dr Lisa Looney, Ms Louise McDermott (Secretary), 
Ms Mairéad Nic Giolla Mhichíl, Dr Anne Morrissey, 
Dr Sheelagh Wickham
Apologies:  
Dr Jean Hughes, Professor Conor Long, Ms Barbara McConalogue, Ms Phylomena McMorrow, Ms Annabella Stover, Mr Ronan Tobin
In attendance:
Professor John Carroll (for Item 10), Ms Gráinne Curran, 

Mr Ray Walshe
The Chair welcomed Mr Ray Walshe, incoming Associate Dean for Education in the 

Faculty of Engineering and Computing, to his first meeting of the University Standards 

Committee.  On behalf of the USC, she thanked Ms Jennifer Bruton, the outgoing 
Associate Dean for Education in this Faculty, and Dr Dermot Brabazon, the outgoing 
Associate Dean for Research in this Faculty (and representative of the Associate Deans for 
Research on the USC) for their very significant contributions to the work of the USC 
during their terms of office.
SECTION A:

MINUTES AND RELATED ISSUES

1. Adoption of the agenda
The agenda was adopted.

2.
Minutes of the meeting of 1 March 2012
The minutes were confirmed and were signed by the Chair.
3.
Matters arising from the minutes
3.1
The Chair noted that it had been agreed with the National Qualifications Authority of Ireland that students currently registered on Year 2 of the Graduate Diploma in Education would, subject to completion of the programme and of specified additional material, be deemed to hold a Level 9 award, and that the students involved had all indicated acceptance of this situation.  Subsequent cohorts of students, including those currently registered on Year 1 of the GDE programme, will hold a Level 8 award upon completion of the programme.  (Item 3.1)
3.2
It was noted that the Working Group on Non-Major Awards was due to make recommendations to the Education Committee on its ongoing work, with specific reference to the system for approving programmes which arise from calls for funding (such as Springboard) and to a specific issue which had arisen in relation to a programme in St Patrick’s College.  (Item 3.2)

3.3
It was noted that the Graduate Studies Board intended to make a recommendation in respect of English-language requirements to the USC.  With respect to the research students who had been admitted to the University prior to having met 


English-language requirements, it was noted that the number was so small that it would not be necessary to organise an analysis of their progress overall and that any issues that emerged could be dealt with on a case-by-case basis. (Item 3.3)
3.4
With respect to the online system for external examiners’ reports, it was noted that testing was due to begin, training for Heads of School and other relevant staff members had been organised, and a contract for support of the system had been agreed.  (Item 3.4)
3.5
It was noted that the School Teaching Committee in the School of Computing was due to discuss an observation that had been made by external examiners with respect to the operationalisation of Marks and Standards.  (Item 3.5)
3.6
It was noted that training sessions in competency-based interviewing, in the context of Recognition of Prior Learning, would be offered to relevant staff in May 2012 and that online tutorials would be made available to applicants.  The current considerable variation in policy and practice across the University was noted.  The Chair noted that Academic Council, at its meeting of 11 April 2012, had reacted positively to the update about RPL.  On behalf of the USC, she expressed appreciation to Dr Wickham and to Ms Danielle Montgomery for their work on this issue to date.  (Item 3.6)
3.7
It was noted that agreement had been reached with ITS, in principle, about the means of registering transfer students for modules previously completed (where the same module exists on both programmes) and that discussions about the operationalisation of this were in progress.  Further investigations are required to amend the calculate and broadsheet programmes to facilitate this.  (Item 3.11)
3.8
It was noted that recommendations on communication and engagement with external examiners would be submitted to the USC meeting of 7 June 2012.  


(Item 3.14)

3.9
It was noted that a system to facilitate logical progression from year to year in terms of learning outcomes had been piloted in the School of Mechanical and Manufacturing Engineering and would be likely to be of assistance in the context of the development of a policy on feedback to students (see Item 8 below).  

(Item 3.15)
3.10
It was noted that information on a system of feedback to students in the University of Manchester had been made available to the USC by Dr Brabazon.  (Item 3.15)
3.11
It was noted that the Chair and Ms McMorrow intended to discuss an issue raised by Professor Long with respect to in-module assessments.  (Item 3.15)
3.12
It was noted that discussions were in progress between the Registry and the Associate Deans for Teaching and Learning/Education with respect to the online availability of examination papers containing multiple choice questions.  


(Item 3.17)
3.13
It was noted that discussions on the possibility of having the same external examiners for two programmes were ongoing in a School.  (Item 4.1.1)
3.14
It was noted that clarification had been obtained as to whether a nominated external examiner was to be a programme or a module examiner, and the nomination had therefore been deemed approved.  (Item 4.1.2)
3.15
It was noted that, at a future date, the USC would give consideration to the appropriate number of years post retirement during which an individual could be considered for appointment as external examiner (assuming appropriateness in terms of other matters such as research activity).  (Item 4.1.3)
3.16
It was noted that a meeting had taken place between representatives of DCU and the Director and Registrar of the Royal Irish Academy of Music and that agreement on a range of issues had been reached.  (Item 4.1.3)

3.17
It was noted that a question about the achievement of learning outcomes had been agreed, in terms of wording, and added to the external examiner report form.  

(Item 6)

4.
Minutes of the Graduate Studies Board meeting of 12 January 2012

Approved.  Noted that the GSB was in the course of discussion about a range of issues including Graduate Training Elements (both the management of DCU GTEs and procedures and information mechanisms with respect to inter-institutional GTEs), the Academic Regulations for Postgraduate Degrees by Research and Thesis, financial support for students, mechanisms for ensuring timely submission for transfer to/confirmation on the PhD register, and advice relating to publishing theses (this advice to be made available along with a range of other support materials on an internal-access website for supervisors).
SECTION B:

FACULTY ISSUES

5.1
 Appointment of external examiners
5.1.1
 Dr Rosalind Searle, The Open University
 MSc in Work and Organisational Psychology/Behaviour
 Approved.
5.1.2     Dr Evelyne Coles, University of Leeds

 MSc in Emergency Management

 Approved.

5.1.3
 Professor Derek Raine, University of Leicester
 BSc in Science Education
 Approved.   
5.1.4
 Dr John McEvoy, University College Dublin


 Stand-alone module in the School of Nursing and Human Sciences:


 NS4013A: Improving Service with Co-operative Learning

             Approved.
5.1.5     Dr Marc Thompson, University of Oxford

             MSc in Human Resource Management


 Approved.

5.2        Renewal of appointment of external examiners, and/or changes to duties

5.2.1
 Dr Arndt Witte, National University of Ireland, Maynooth
 Modules in the School of Applied Language and Intercultural Studies
 Approved.
5.2.2
Dr Áine Furlong, Waterford Institute of Technology

Modules in the School of Applied Language and Intercultural Studies


Approved. 
5.2.3
Professor Michael Saren, University of Leicester


Modules in Dublin City University Business School


Approved.

5.2.4
Dr Aidan Seery, Trinity College Dublin


Modules in the School of Education Studies

Approved subject to confirmation that approval will not entail a period of appointment of more than four years.

5.2.5
Professor Fred Adams, University College Cork


BSc in Information Technology 

Approved.  Noted that the dates of appointment on the form should have been indicated in the correct places.
5.2.6
Mr Tim Birse, Institute and Faculty of Actuaries


Graduate Certificate in Actuarial Applications

Approved subject to confirmation that approval will not entail a period of appointment of more than four years.

5.2.7
Dr Mary Donnelly, University College Cork


Modules in the School of Law and Government


Approved.

5.2.8
Professor Amanda Zacharopoulou, University of Ulster


Modules in the School of Law and Government


Approved.

6.         Other issues 
6.1
Dublin City University Business School
6.1.1
Request for re-admission of legacy candidate (BA in Economics, Politics and Law)


Approved.

6.1.2
Request for re-admission of legacy candidate (MSc in International Management)
Approved.

SECTION C:

OTHER ISSUES (NOT FACULTY SPECIFIC)

7.
Marks and Standards: remaining two issues (Sections 5.1.2 and 7.1)
7.1
With respect to Section 5.1.2, it was suggested that the decision about the granting, or otherwise, of an extension to the maximum registration period (or even, potentially, an additional academic session following a failed repeat session) should be within the remit of a Progression and Awards Board but should be noted to the USC.  Noted that it might well be possible to operationalise this with respect to the September PABs, given that these precede the September USC meeting by only a few days; however, operational difficulties might arise at other times of the year.  Agreed that the issues would be discussed between the Associate Deans for Teaching and Learning/Education and the Registry.  
7.2
Agreed that the most appropriate course of action for the present would be to leave Section 7.1 as it is.  Noted, with respect to the issue of deferral as it pertains to this section, that the possibility of considering students on a case-by-case basis could be considered but that it might be desirable to formulate a related FAQ.  Agreed that it would not be desirable to mention this matter to students given the imminence of examinations and that the optimum way of ensuring equity of treatment of students in terms of this issue would be by means of appropriate contact with staff.

7.3
Agreed that it would be helpful for the Registry to publicise changes/additions to FAQs in the pre-PAB information sessions for staff.

7.4
The Chair, on behalf of the USC, thanked the members of the Working Group on Marks and Standards for their work to date, noting that the Group (possibly with a somewhat revised membership so as not to overload existing members) might be requested to reconvene on an ad hoc basis as required. However, it would be important not to signal that the University that Marks and Standards were subject to revision frequently or as a matter of course.
8.
Recommendations on feedback to students

8.1
Noted that these recommendations represent first steps in what is intended to be a comprehensive policy covering both feedback and the related topic of assessment.  Thanks were expressed to Mr Justin Rami and Ms Francesca Lorenzi of the School of Education Studies for making their research on the issue of feedback available to the Working Group, as well as to Dr Eloise Tan of the Learning Innovation Unit on her advice and assistance in the matter.  The involvement of the Student Union Faculty Convenors in the Working Group was noted with approval, as was the high level of engagement by academic staff with the survey carried out by the Working Group.

8.2
Agreed that the word ‘must’ would be preferable to ‘should’ as appropriate throughout the draft policy.

8.3
With respect to Principles 5 to 8 inclusive, it was noted that it would be helpful to establish a clearer link with the assignment of grades/marks to students, and agreed that these principles should be reworded to accommodate this, taking account, however, of the fact that grades/marks are only elements of a wider suite of activities that constitute feedback.

8.4
With respect to both large class groups and class groups off campus (e.g. on placement), and the issues arising therefrom in respect of giving feedback, the Chair noted the possibilities inherent in technology and the importance of leveraging these.  She noted too the importance of getting appropriate technical advice (e.g. from the Learning Innovation Unit) with respect to training in terms of using technologies, and undertook, along with Mr Kelly, to speak to Dr Hughes in her capacity as Head of the LIU.

8.5
The Chair noted also the importance of situating feedback in the context of the student’s developing depth of understanding of his/her discipline and the concomitant necessity to use methods of feedback that facilitate this, and compensate for any possible fragmentation of understanding consequent upon the modular system.  She advised that students should be informed of the variety of feedback mechanisms likely to be used, but in a manner that did not preclude variety and flexibility (e.g. by the use of terminology such as ‘feedback may include … ‘).  On the proposed maximum length of time that should elapse between submission of work and feedback on it, she advised that four weeks was too long, particularly in view of the fact that there might be a tendency to regard it as a norm rather than a maximum.
8.6
The possibility of holding an early Autumn 2012 conference on feedback and related issues was mooted, as was the possibility of making the range of relevant tools available on an appropriate website (the Learning Innovation Unit website was suggested as a possibility).   

8.7
It was agreed to submit the draft policy, revised as per USC recommendations, to Faculty Teaching and Learning/Education Committees with a view to garnering comments. Two issues would be addressed in particular: the adoption of the policy as a matter of principle (possibly incorporating modifications at the recommendation of Faculties); the steps Programme Boards actually intended to take to implement the policy once approved.  It would be important to send a contextual memorandum out with the policy and to mention the related issue of assessment in this document; it should also make it clear that it is understood that the provision of feedback carries resource implications and potentially implications in terms of changes to practice (e.g. with regard to the use of technology, as mentioned at Item 8.5 above).  It was noted that the survey results (referred to at Item 8.1 above) indicated a high level of engagement with the issue of feedback already, though noted also that it was possible that those who had responded to the survey were already relatively engaged with the topic.  It was further agreed that the USC would consider the views of Faculties at its meeting of 7 June 2012.
8.8
On behalf of the USC, the Chair thanked the Working Group for the significant amount of work they had carried out to date in respect of the feedback issue.
8.9
It was agreed to accede to a request from a School that the survey results could be used in research work, but noted that a general policy on requests such as this would be helpful.
9.
Recommendations with respect to the re-admission of legacy students

9.1
With regard to the recommendations in respect of Oscail, it was agreed that Proposal 1 should be reworded so as to replace the reference to academic sessions with a reference to the completion of credits and to specify that relevant cases should be submitted to the USC.  It was noted, however, that it would be helpful, in the longer term, to get a sense of practice outside the Irish system in terms of the ‘bankability’ of credits accumulated over a period of years.  With regard to Proposal 2, it was agreed that the relevant individuals should be written to by Oscail in order to invite them to complete and graduate, as proposed, and to tell them what the necessary procedures are.  
9.2
The recommendations in respect of the Master’s programmes in the School of Electronic Engineering were approved.  It was agreed that members of the USC could send any additional comments they might have to Ms Bruton, on an electronic basis.
10.
Proposed revision to examination appeals regulations

10.1
Professor John Carroll noted that he had discussed the regulations with the Chair and Mr Martin Conry, former Secretary of the University.  He outlined the main proposed changes: the legal representative would no longer be a member of the Appeals Board as a matter of course, though he/she could be called upon as and when necessary; there would be a non-voting, advisory representative from Registry on the Board; the terms of reference of the Board would be more detailed and specific than is the case at present; some changes to wording would be made.  He noted that quoracy was never a problematic issue for the Appeals Board.  He emphasised that the function of the Appeals Board is not to make an independent academic judgement of the quality of a student’s work but to determine whether or not an appeal should be upheld, within the context of the regulations about appeals.
10.2
In the course of discussion, a number of changes to the wording of the draft revised regulations were approved, with a view to providing clarification.  It was also agreed to make general rather than specific references to issues such as length of time for lodging an appeal and the amount of the relevant fee.  It was also agreed to delete specific references (in Section 4) to procedures to be followed by students with respect to extenuating circumstances, as these are deemed to be operational rather than regulatory matters, and to ascertain from Registry the methods used to apprise students of these procedures.
10.3
It was agreed that Professor Carroll and Mr Kelly would, following the meeting, agree all the details of the rewording and that the updated draft revised regulations would be made available to the USC on an electronic basis with a request for approval.

10.4
It was noted that the revised regulations, provided they were approved by the USC and by Academic Council, would apply with effect from 2012/13 and that they would be reviewed on a regular basis.

10.5
With respect to the possibility of conducting a triage of appeals designed to make available to the Appeals Board only those which are valid, it was noted that such a system had operated in the past but had been found not to be helpful with respect to the operation of the Board.
10.6
On behalf of the USC, the Chair thanked Professor Carroll both for his recent work in revising the regulations and for his ongoing commitment to the maintenance of high standards in relation to the appeals process in his capacity as Chair of the Appeals Board.  She noted that the University had a particularly efficient and effective process.

11.
Updated terms of reference of the University Standards Committee

It was agreed that comments on these terms of reference should be submitted to 
Ms McDermott after the meeting with a view to approval on an electronic basis. 

12.
Any other business

The Chair noted that a pilot project would shortly be undertaken, involving the making of offers on taught postgraduate programmes in the Faculty of Engineering and Computing to students from India, not by means of the PAC system, as is usual, but outside it.
Date of next meeting: 
7 June 2012
9.00 a.m. in A204
Signed:   _______________________

Date:
____________________

               Chair
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